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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF THE VILLAGE OF NORTH BARRINGTON WHICH WAS HELD WEDNESDAY, JANURAY 23, 2013 AT THE NORTH BARRINGTON VILLAGE HALL,

111 OLD BARRINGTON ROAD

I.      Call to Order and Roll Call 
At 7:30 p.m. President Pino, called the Meeting to order. The Deputy Village Clerk called the roll and then led the pledge of Allegiance.
Present in Person:       President Pino, Trustees Boland, Johnson, Herrmann, Kolar and Weiner
Absent:     
Trustee Kafka 
Also Present:

Kathy Nelander, Village Clerk

J.W. Braithwaite, Village Attorney
Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk
Susan Allman, Village Forester

John Cifonelli, Zoning Board of Appeals Chairman
Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting, LLC




Kim Block, 128 Cherry Hill Road





Brooks Marsh, 255 Woodland Drive

Mary Lou Hutchinson, 3320 Rocky Beach Road, Johnsburg

Danielle Spienaic, 3318 Rocky Beach Road, Johnsburg

M/M Kosta Papadimitriou, 22446 Old Barrington Road, Barrington
Ed Harris, Lake County Sherriff’s Department 
II. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
Kim Block, 128 Cherry Hill Road, addressed the Board with concern of the proposed ordinance regarding the code amendment to Title 11 to add a provision for residential driveways.

President Pino explained that the proposed ordinance was revised and recommended that he address the Board upon the Board’s discussion of the matter. Mr. Block agreed and was provided with a copy of the proposed ordinance.
John Cifonelli, Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) Chairman, addressed the Board regarding the proposed ordinance for a code amendment to Title 11 to add a provision for residential driveways.  Chairman Cifonelli explained that there have been previously adopted ordinances which require an applicant to go before the ZBA with special circumstances to which the ZBA grants or denies such request as a final decision. In the past, Chairman Cifonelli explained, that the ZBA lacked information regarding their role as the governing body regarding special circumstances and zoning variation matters.

Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite stated that the ZBA was chosen to oversee these types of issues since the ZBA is in the best position to obtain unique facts with regard to special circumstances.
Brooks Marsh, 255 Woodland Drive, addressed the Board with regard to a letter he received from the Village denying his request to have a third estate sale within a one year period. Mr. Marsh explained that he is unemployed and was relying upon the money that he would have received from the estate sale; however, a neighbor removed area signage during the second estate sale which affected his profits.  He requested that the Village consider allowing a third “moving” sale in May 2013. He is of the opinion that he was not given sufficient information regarding the rules and regulations and stated that he would waive having a sale in the fall if he was permitted to have a sale in May.
Trustee Boland requested that the matter be placed on hold for further review.
It was the general consensus of the Board to defer the matter until the February Board meeting.

III. 
CONSENT AGENDA

Motion: On motion of Trustee Boland, seconded by Trustee Weiner, the consent agenda 
consisting of the following agenda items was approved: 
A. 
Motion to approve Minutes of Regular Board Meeting, 12/19/12

B.
Motion to approve 1/23/13 Vouchers for payment of bills
C.
Motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report for the 8th month of Fiscal Year 2013

Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Boland, Herrmann, Johnson, Kolar




and Weiner
Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Kafka


Abstain:
None
President Pino declared the motion approved.

IV. 
CODE AMENDMENTS/ORDINANCES

A.
Tabled - Consideration of Ordinance #_____, Code Amendment to Title 11 to add a provision for Residential Driveways 
It was noted that a copy of the proposed “revised” ordinance was provided to the Board in their packet materials. 

Motion: Trustee Weiner moved to remove from the table Consideration of Ordinance #____

Code Amendment to Title 11 to add a provision for Residential Driveways; seconded by
Trustee Johnson:
Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Boland, Herrmann, Johnson, Kolar and Weiner


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Kafka


Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the motion approved.
President Pino asked Mr. Block if he’d like to comment on the revised ordinance. Mr. Block declined comment after viewing the ordinance.
Trustee Herrmann inquired about under drive culverts located specifically in Village right of ways and whether it was necessary to add further language to the proposed ordinance about prohibiting the removal of such culverts. It was noted that the removal of under drive culverts located in right of ways may interfere with Village drainage patterns. 

Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite explained that generally the removal of under drive culverts in Village right of ways is prohibited. It was noted that the matter might be discussed at the next staff meeting.

Motion: Trustee Herrmann moved to adopt Ordinance # 1231, Code Amendment to Title 11 to add a prevision for residential driveways; seconded by Trustee Boland:  
Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Boland, Herrmann, Johnson, Kolar and Weiner



Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Kafka



Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the Ordinance adopted.    

V. 
ADMINISTRATION – President Albert Pino
A.
Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting, LLC
1.
Reconsider - Flint Creek Restoration, Award Contract

Trustee Herrmann explained he would like the Board to reconsider the prior award of contract to ENCAP for the Flint Creek Restoration Phase 1 project in order to allow him to abstain during the vote.  Trustee Herrmann noted that he is a property owner who resides on the property where part of the restoration project will take place and believes there is a conflict of interest.
Motion: Trustee Herrmann moved that the Board reconsider the motion to approve the award of contract to ENCAP for the Flint Creek Restoration Phase 1 project subject to legal review; seconded by Trustee Johnson:  
Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Herrmann, Johnson, Kolar





and Weiner


Nays:

Trustee Boland



Absent:
Trustee Kafka



Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the motion approved. 

Motion: Trustee Boland moved to approve the award of contract to ENCAP for the Flint Creek Restoration Phase 1 project subject to legal review; seconded by Trustee Kolar:  
Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Boland, Johnson, and Kolar


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Kafka



Abstain:
Trustees Herrmann and Weiner


President Pino declared the motion approved.  

Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting, LLC addressed the Board and explained there is a resident meeting regarding easement access for the Flint Creek Restoration Project on 1/30/12 at 7:00 p.m. It was noted that the contractor, ENCAP, would be in attendance to answer resident questions. Ms. Schumm added that according to the terms of the Section 319 Grant, the Village is required to maintain the restoration area for a period of 10 years; however, the first 2 years of maintenance are included in the grant.
Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite suggested that the Board approve future maintenance “in principal only” as the forms that the homeowners are being asked to sign references an obligation of maintenance for the restoration sites. He noted that the Village cannot officially commit to the expenditure of funds beyond the current appropriation year.
Trustee Boland indicated that the Village would be required to include a line-item on the annual appropriation for year maintenance for the remaining eight years. Ms. Schumm stated the Village has been allocating funds each year toward the project.

Village Clerk Kathy Nelander stated that the Village budgeted $75,000 toward the project during the FY 2011-2012; however, only $17,000 of the budgeted amount had been used to date.

Ms. Schumm noted that there will be an approximate 10 ft. easement reserved on either side of the creek for restoration work and that there are approximately 10 residents participating in the restoration efforts. It was noted that the easement areas are in the process of being mapped out. Subsequently, the area will be blanketed to indicate the area of restoration. 
President Pino additionally suggested area conservation signs to inform residents about the project. 

Trustee Boland recommended recording the easement agreements. 
Motion: Trustee Boland moved to approve, in principal only, that the Village maintain the restored areas of the Flint Creek Restoration Project for the remaining 8 of 10 years according to the terms of the Section 319 Grant as required by the Environmental Protection Agency; seconded by Trustee Kolar:  
Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Boland and Kolar


Nays:

Trustee Johnson


Absent:
Trustee Kafka



Abstain:
Trustees Herrmann and Weiner


President Pino declared that the motion did not pass. 

Ms. Schumm stated that she would like to pursue several requests for proposals for the continued maintenance of the wooded area of Eton Park and; she would like the Environmental & Health (E&H) Commission to review the request for proposals in order to bring the issue to the Board for consideration.  
It was the general consensus of the Board to approve that Ms. Schumm pursue request for proposals for the E&H Commission’s review regarding the maintenance of the Eton Park woodland area.
B.
Five-by-Five Media Direction, Newsletter Proposal

It was noted that the Five-by-Five Media Direction newsletter proposal was included in the Board’s packet materials.

Mary Lou Hutchinson, Five-by-Five Media Direction, addressed the Board to discuss the proposed newsletter and introduced her business partner, Danielle Spienaic.

Ms. Hutchinson stated that the proposal was revised in order allow for sponsorship underwriters instead of advertising for sponsorship. She explained that the newsletter would initially consist of four pages and be generated three times per year. Ms. Hutchinson explained that the Village would provide draft articles for the newsletter and Five-by-Five Media Direction would incorporate the information into the newsletter. Additionally, the newsletter would be printed and prepared for mailing.

Trustee Herrmann asked Ms. Hutchinson to explain the difference between sponsorship and advertisements.

Ms. Hutchinson replied that advertisements would not be included in the content of the newsletter; however, businesses would be acknowledged for assisting with the underwriting costs of the newsletter. 
It was noted that the Village would need to provide a list of vendors and businesses.
Trustee Weiner asked how the company obtains its profits. Ms. Hutchinson explained that the funds garnered from sponsorship would cover their fee for design and editorial services.

Trustee Boland confirmed that costs associated with the newsletter is: $1,500 per issue or; $4,500 per year in sponsorship revenue (required in order to maintain a cost of $500 per issue to the Village). 
There was discussion among the Board about the Village being able to obtain sponsorship. Ms. Hutchinson explained that the selling of sponsorship would occur once a year. 
Trustee Boland had issue with the language on Page 5 of the proposed contract specifically, the second paragraph regarding Five-by-Five Media Direction being able to enter into any agreements on the Village’s behalf. Trustee Boland suggested that the language, “at no cost to the Village”, be added to the paragraph. It was the general consensus of the Board to agree to the additional language. 

Ms. Hutchinson explained that the evening’s proposal was solely for the presentation; however, she would like to tender a formal contract to the Village. 

President Pino suggested that a provision be added to include language reflecting that: if sponsorship is unattainable, the contract would be void. Ms. Hutchinson agreed.

Trustee Boland suggested trying the newsletter for one year.

It was noted that the first newsletter would most likely be sent in the summer.

Motion: Trustee Boland moved to approve the award of contract to Five-by-Five Media Direction for the Village newsletter subject to legal review and approval by the Village Attorney; seconded by Trustee Kolar:  
Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Boland, Herrmann, Johnson, and Kolar





and Weiner


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Kafka



Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the motion approved.  

Trustee Weiner noted that he supports the newsletter and was pleased that the terms were

revised to allow for sponsorship underwriters.
C.
Lake County Municipal League – Approve Letter of Commitment for Purchasing Cooperative
It was noted that an Intergovernmental Agreement (IGA) and a Commitment Letter was provided by the Lake County Municipal League (LCML) to the Board in their packet materials. 

President Pino stated that the LCML offers a program to allow for the cooperative purchasing of good and services for participating municipalities.  

Village Clerk Kathy Nelander explained that the services being offered for 2013 include:
· Crack Sealing

· Pavement Marking

· Street Sweeping

· Sewers- including lining, cleaning, and television (option)

· Tree Trimming/Removal

Trustee Johnson referenced the Letter of Commitment, Section III. Municipality Responsibilities, and was concerned that the language reflects that the Village is not involved in the bidding selection process. 
There was brief discussion among the Board. 

President Pino recommended tabling the matter in order to review the issue. 
Motion: Trustee Weiner moved to table the matter regarding the LCML – Letter of Commitment for Purchasing Cooperative; seconded by Trustee Boland:
Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Boland, Herrmann, Johnson, Kolar





and Weiner


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Kafka


Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the matter tabled.    
D.
Consider IDOT proposed intersection improvements – Old Barrington Road and 
Route 22

President Pino asked Village Clerk Kathy Nelander to comment on the improvements.
Village Clerk Nelander explained that the Village and Illinois Department of Transportation (IDOT) have been working on improvements to the intersection for the installation of a traffic light. IDOT has requested Village cooperation regarding land acquisition for easements on Route 22 and for cost participation for traffic signals, emergency vehicle preemption, roadway lighting and maintenance. 
Village Clerk Nelander explained that IDOT proposed to fund 80% of the costs toward a traffic light. The Village and Cuba Township would each pay 10% of the remaining cost including maintenance of the light. IDOT indicated that additional roadway lighting was not necessary and that the Village would be 100% responsible for any additional lighting. The Village also requested that IDOT submit drainage reports. 

President Pino stated that the Village’s Attorney is researching land acquisition easement options and noted that he would like to speak with the Village of Lake Barrington’s President about cost sharing for the project.
E.
Village Update

President Pino stated that the Dimucci matter is in the process of being finalized. 

President Pino stated that he attended the Barrington Area Council of Governments (BACOG) meeting on 1/22/13. There was discussion among the BACOG members about the Miller Road project and explained that that the Village is currently working on compensatory storage for the project.

There was brief discussion among the Board about the use of Oxford Road and the Woodland Drive culvert site for compensatory storage. 
VI.
REPORTS BY BOARD OF TRUSTEES

A. 
Trustee Edmund “Pete” Boland
Trustee Boland had nothing to report. 

B.  
Trustee Gery Herrmann
Trustee Herrmann reported that the Board of Directors of the Solid Waste Agency of Lake County (SWALCO) is considering increasing its Operations and Maintenance Fee $0.25 per household as it will generate new revenue and allow the Agency to have a balanced budget for the next three years based on projected expenditures. It was noted that the projected revenue for the Fiscal Year 2013 reflects a decrease of approximately 16%. The primary factor associated with the drop in revenue is the decreased volume of waste at the two in-county landfills.
C. 
Trustee Brent Johnson
Trustee Johnson had nothing to report. 

D. 
Trustee Ann Kafka
Trustee Kafka was absent. 

E. 
Trustee Mark Kolar

Trustee Kolar had nothing to report. 
F.
Trustee Lawrence Weiner

Trustee Wiener had nothing to report. 
VII. 
CLOSED SESSION 
There was no closed session.
VIII. 
NEW BUSINESS
Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite discussed the Illinois Affordable Housing Act which prohibits discrimination among particular classes with regard to housing issues. The Illinois Housing Development Authority provided an opportunity (open to the public) to submit written comments on its “proposed rules” to the State Housing Appeals Board under the Illinois Affordable Housing Planning Act. The Barrington Area Council of Governments (BACOG) has been involved with the process.
Attorney Braithwaite explained that he and several (BACOG) members recently attended a meeting of the Illinois Housing Development Authority and that the meeting was focused on the rule making process. Attorney Braithwaite noted that one of the “proposed rules” contains a home-rule preemption that is not authorized by statute. It was noted that the Village of North Barrington is a non-home rule community.  
Attorney Braithwaite noted that the Village will continue to monitor and cooperate with BACOG and the Illinois Housing Development Authority. 
Trustee Herrmann commended Trustee Kafka on her efforts to get the ice rink constructed in Eton Park. It was noted that the ice rink is being used by a number of residents. The Board unanimously agreed.
IX.
OLD BUSINESS
There was no old business to discuss.

X. 
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business to come before the Board, Trustee Weiner moved to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Trustee Johnson. The voice vote was unanimous in favor.
At 9:00 p.m. President Pino declared the meeting adjourned.

These Minutes were approved by the Board at a meeting held February 27, 2013.
Attest:________________________ 

Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk
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